
 
ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE 

DISTANCE EDUCATION AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE 
March 13, 2012 

3:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.  
SSV 151 

 
To conform to the open meeting act, the public may attend open sessions 

 
 
1) CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 
 
2) COMMENTS FROM THE COMMITTEE CO-CHAIRS 
 
3) OPENING COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
4) APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

a. February 28, 2012 (attachment) 
 
5) ACTION ITEMS 

None 
 

6) DISCUSSION ITEMS 
a. Administrative Rights for Faculty and Staff 
b. Guidelines for Student Use of Cell Phones and Portable Computers in the Classroom 

        
7) OTHER 

• Spring 2012 DETC Meetings: March 27, 2012 (BE 241); April 10, 2012; April 24, 2012; May 8, 
2012; May 22, 2012  

 
8) ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

NON-DISCRIMINATION POLICY 
Antelope Valley College prohibits discrimination and harassment based on sex, gender, race, color, religion, national origin or 
ancestry, age, disability, marital status, sexual orientation, cancer-related medical condition, or genetic predisposition.  Upon 
request, we will consider reasonable accommodation to permit individuals with protected disabilities to (1) complete the 
employment or admission process, (b) perform essential job functions, (c) enjoy benefits and privileges of similarly-situated 
individuals without disabilities, and (d) participate in instruction, programs, services, activities, or events. 
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DISTANCE EDUCATION AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE 

March 13, 2012 
3:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.  

SSV 151 
 

1) CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL  
Mr. Rick Balogh, Distance Education and Technology Committee (DETC) Faculty Co-Chair, called the March 13, 
2012 DETC meeting to order at 3:39 p.m. 

 
2) COMMENTS FROM THE COMMITTEE CO-CHAIRS 

• Mr. Rick Balogh reported he had not announced the committee’s decision to contract with Blackboard for the 
District Course Management System because it is important for the faculty to have the approved minutes 
available for reference purposes. An announcement will be distributed to the campus constituency in the next few 
days.  

 
3) OPENING COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 

• Mr. Charles Hood recommended the committee draft resolution language speaking to the need for every faculty 
member to be provided a computer, telephone, and internet access to perform their teaching tasks. A separate 
resolution should be written to address hardware and equipment needs of faculty. He volunteered to draft 
language and present it to the committee at the March 27, 2012 DETC meeting for review and input.  

 
4) APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

a. February 28, 2012 (attachment) 
A motion was made and seconded to approve the February 28, 2012 Distance Education and Technology 
Committee meeting minutes. Motion carried with one abstention. 

 
5) ACTION ITEMS 

None 
 

6) DISCUSSION ITEMS 
a. Administrative Rights for Faculty and Staff 

Mr. Balogh provided a handout including the feedback he received regarding the drafted language for the Limited 
Administrative Rights Over Software Used by Faculty and Support Staff. The committee was requested to review 
the feedback and ensure the committee is inclusive of the feedback received so that the a recommendation of the 
approved language can be forwarded to the Academic Senate. Committee members reviewed the feedback and 
collaborated on how to expand the language pertaining to online videos (i.e. YouTube). It was agreed upon that 
the term online streaming video services was an all encompassing term which could be used instead of naming a 
specific site.  
 

b. Guidelines for Student Use of Cell Phones and Portable Computers in the Classroom 
Mr. Balogh stated the Academic Senate has asked the committee to discuss and establish guidelines for the 
appropriate use of cell phones and other electronic devices in the classroom. He provided an example of guideline 
language established at The College at Brockport, State University of New York. In researching established 
policies at other educational institutions there were some that simply state electronic devices are not allowed 
unless the faculty approves of the use for the course. Committee members reviewed the provided language 
presented as an example. Committee members engaged in discussion on the matter and indicated any language 
established should be inclusive of all electronic devices. Many faculty include some sort of warning or statement 
about cell phones on their course syllabi. Ms. Bonnie Curry stated they had an issue with a student taking pictures 
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of a test whic was referred to the Vice President for disciplinary action. The Nursing Program has included a 
policy addressing the use of electronic devices in the Nursing Student Handbook. The District has an approved 
Student Code of Conduct where this issue can be addressed. Mr. Charles Hood stated the committee can deem 
cell phones disruptive to the classroom but it is the faculty that have the authority to apply the Student Code of 
Coduct rules. The committee can create general guidelines or rules which allow faculty the discretion to govern 
accordingly. Some example rules/guidelines are: 

1) Cell phones or other electronic devices cannnot be used or present during a exam. 
2) Cell phones or other electronic devices can only be used to enhance course content and the instructor 

has the final authority to determine when and if appropriate for course(s). 
3) Cell phones or other electronic devices should be placed on silent mode or vibrate during class. 
4) Faculty have the responsibility to include electronic device language in course syllabi.  

Dr. Scott Lee stated there seems to be a need for more time to research this issue. It appears the focus of any 
guidelines or rules should be in empowing faculty instructors within their courses. A recommendation for faculty 
to include language on course syllabi is an AP&P matter. He is the AP&P Committee Liaison and will inform 
them of the current discussion and issue to allow the committee the opportunity to create a uniform statement on 
this issue on “How to create an effective Syllabus” form. Dr. Lee indicated he will report the outcome of the 
discussion at AP&P at a future DETC meeting.  

        
7) OTHER 

• Dr. Nancy Bednar requested a future agenda item be included to discuss integrating Turnitin software with 
Blackboard. There is a specific plug in available from Turnitin available to allow the software to be integrated 
with Blackboard.  

• Spring 2012 DETC Meetings: March 27, 2012; April 10, 2012; April 24, 2012; May 8, 2012; May 22, 2012  
 
8) ADJOURNMENT 

A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the March 13, 2012 Distance Education and Technology Committee 
meeting at 4:36 p.m. Motion carried. 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT ABSENT MEMBERS 
Rick Balogh Charlotte Forte-Parnell Scott Lee Tom O'Neil 

Nancy Bednar Charles Hood Calvin Madlock Joseph West 
Walter Briggs III Priscilla Jenison Ken Sawicki Mike Wilmes 

Bonnie Curry Greg Krynen Ken Shafer Classified Union Rep. Vacant 
   ASO Rep. Vacant 

 












